HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

The Minutes of the Meeting of Hartlebury Parish Council held at

7pm on Tuesday 4 December 2012
Present: Cllrs P Holden (Chairman), R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs J Jones, 
Mrs L Brookes, A Jones, G. Howard, H J Webb, D Southall, District Cllr N. Dowty, 
County Cllr M. Broomfield          In Attendance: Ms B Lee (Clerk)
1.   Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllrs D Stocker and A Bishop. 
2. Declarations of Interest: None declared.
3.
At the invitation of the Parish Council, four representatives from the Environment Agency attended and gave a brief presentation to Councillors and 9 members of the public. In particular, how regulation and monitoring of the proposed Incinerator would take place. Neil Thomson led the team, which regulates 100 sites throughout the West Midlands area. Sarah Dennis, Pollution Prevention & Control Officer would be responsible for regulating an incinerator in Hartlebury, against the permit conditions by monitoring and regular inspections. The process of inspection was explained as well as the proposed precautionary measures. Insufficient time was available to discuss technical questions in depth. A further Public Meeting was proposed and two drop-in public session in January 2013. The EA to answer questions from residents and councillors at this time. (see 6.b). Several Councillors expressed their concerns regarding 
potential safety of the site and emissions. It transpired that no Risk Assessment has been carried out by the EA.  Neil Thomson agreed to rectify this and notify the Parish Clerk of the results.  
The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end.    
4.  Minutes The minutes of the meeting held 6 November 2012 were approved. 
5.  Progress Reports: 
a)  Police Report:  A written report from CSO Leslie was read out. Cllrs noted more damage to fencing  around New House Farm Quarry; vehicle theft from farm in Crown Lane, significant fly-tipping and robbery in Old Worcester Road by scrap dealers.  Cllrs discussed the recent milk van daytime robbery in Waresley Road and reminded of the need for vigilance.   A 6% increase in robberies from farms was reported.
b)  Clerk’s report:  Parish Council Notice board: Re-siting is still being progressed.  Finance:  Investment has now taken place and £50 compensation received for unnecessary delay due to wrong form sent for completion. Vehicle Activated Sign:  The sign has been re-programmed to 35 mph and moved. Despite the higher setting, 2,346 ‘hits’ of vehicles exceeding the speed limit were recorded within one week of the move. Vandalised Bus Shelter, Waresley Road:  Zurich Insurance have refused the claim, as they treat the two incidents as separate; individually the value of the claim matches the amount of the excess. The PC therefore bears the cost of replacement glass. This now stands at £360 as a third pane has been refitted.  QE 11 Challenge:  Enquiries re possible funding are proceeding. Parish Grit Bins:  Following the request for yellow WCC grit bins in the seven locations identified by Councillors, three have been passed on for assessment, i.e. Waresley Park, Inn Lane and Wilson Road. The PC may consider purchasing green grit bins. Overhanging shrubbery, Inn Lane: WCC have, after three requests, now confirmed that this area is on their list for cutting back of shrubbery on the blind corner opposite Roselands. Blocked drain, Inn Lane:  The Parish Lengthsman has cleared mud, leaves etc in Inn Lane, but due to the huge deluge of rain, the drains were unable to cope with the volume. Flooding has taken place – leaving mud and debris on the road. Reported to WCC Hub. Overgrown hedge/parking area near CoE School: Matter now reported to WCC and advice sought from the Senior Highways Engineer based on the concerns expressed by Cllr Mrs Boughton-Thomas. Matter referred to WCC Highways for inspection/action. Planting of an acorn sapling on Mitre Oak Island:  Cllr Southall has now dealt with this matter, following advice from WCC.
c)  District Councillor’s report:  Ward Walk:  To take place next Tuesday (11th Dec).  Cllr Dowty and WDC Team Leaders will be in the Parish and people can come and ask any questions they may have.  He will spend 2 hours in the Post Office and also visit a number of local businesses. More details are on WDC website - http://www.wychavon.gov.uk/cms/community-and-living/connecting-with-communities.aspx.  Sewers: Contact details have been obtained re Severn Trent and concerns re blocked sewers in the Parish, particularly Inn Lane are to be passed on to them for action.  (Clerk to progress)

Talbot Inn:  Advance notice that plans have been submitted for new dwellings to be built on the site (for consideration January Planning Meeting)
d)  County Councillor’s report:  Incinerator - Cllr Broomfield gave an update on a briefing meeting held last week at County Hall. He reported that, despite assurances received, the consideration of alternatives seems to have been disregarded, although some dialogue on this has taken place, but not in a transparent and open way.  The CC is likely to say, at Cabinet on Dec 13th, they intend to progress the present proposal. They consider it will generate several million pounds worth of electricity. Cllr Broomfield stressed that he considers the wishes of the people of Hartlebury should come first. In the New Year, possibly February, the case is likely to go to Overview & Scrutiny Committee and there may not be a final decision until late summer.  

Cllr Dowty read out a letter he received from Cllr Ken Pollock (Chair of O&S) dismissing the need for the case to go to Scrutiny Committee.  Cllr Dowty is going to respond in writing and Cllr Broomfield confirmed he will talk to Cllr Pollock and try and get him to change his mind.  Discussion took place regarding this indicated pre-determination, and the opinion expressed that this was not acceptable and should be highlighted and raised at a higher level. It was agreed that HPC will send a letter to both WCC and Peter Luff, MP expressing Councillors concerns.
e) Parish Hall Management Committee:  A written report was received from the Chairman. Cllr Webb provided further information.  Mrs June Tansley has agreed to take hall bookings while recruitment for a new caretaker and booking clerk take place.
5. Finance:  a) Payments totalling £1326.27 were approved for payment.  b) The minutes of the Finance Committee meeting held 12 November 2012 were approved. The Clerk explained the reasons for the variances as at 30 September and the proposed budget allocation for 2013/14.  The reasons for the decision to maintain the present level of precept at £22,100 pa were discussed and unanimously agreed, with review to take place next year.   c) Cllrs received a list of payments made 2011/12 from the Manninge Charity bequest.  It was agreed that Cllrs would notify the Clerk of nominations for 2012/13 and the necessary arrangements made for payment.
6. Incinerator:  a) An update re the meeting held on 23 November with County Cllr Adrian Hardman and Peter Luff, MP was made.  A letter from Peter Luff in which he undertook to write to Defra, the EA and DoH to pursue the concerns expressed was read out.  Mr Luff has advised HPC to make opinions known to WCC Scrutiny Committee. Cllrs raised questions relating to the Cornish site and Cllr Brookes gave feedback about HWAG activity. Positive support is coming from Hereford. She urged that everyone works together. Cllr A Jones proposed an extraordinary meeting to discuss the incinerator, due to the limited time available at PC meetings. This was supported by Cllr Howard. The set-up of a Sub-Committee/Steering Group with representatives from HPC, WAIL, HWAG and residents was put to the vote and agreed.  b)  The Clerk will progress the Public Meeting with the EA and other interested parties. It is hoped this will take place mid/end January 2013.
7. Old Worcester Road development: WDC Planning has extended the deadline for HPC comments to 11 December. 
8 Planning Guides & Template: It was agreed that the template and guidance previously issued will be used for a trial period of six months. Councillors will use the template to judge criteria against each application, with the aim of ensuring consistency and due consideration of all material planning criteria.
9.  Parish Website: This has now reverted back to ‘hartlebury.org.uk’ and is in the course of update and reconstruction.  Some councillors expressed their disappointment at the way the matter had been handled with the previous website administrator and thanks were expressed to him for all the work he had put in.
Correspondence:  Discussion took place regarding a letter received from a resident relating to the public footpath between Quarry Bank and Inn Lane. It was agreed that the Chairman and Clerk would liaise and write to the developer to seek assurance that the roadway will be made safe/restored.  
Councillor Reports/Requests:  
· Lincomb Lane: now parts have been marked with paint and it is hoped that remedial action is pending to improve drainage
· Outskirts of the village (near Esso Garage):  unsightly advertising hoarding has gone up.  Clerk to refer on to WDC Enforcement Office

· Smells from the tip: unpleasant over the last 2/3 weeks (may be due to weather conditions)

· Elmley Lovett PC have offered to help deliver leaflets on Rushock Trading Estate re emissions/dangerous chemicals.
· Incinerator: request for HPC to write a formal letter to WCC re issues arising from the EA briefing

Date of Next Meeting: Tuesday  8 January 2013 at 7pm at Hartlebury Parish Hall.
The meeting closed at 9.50pm

Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………

NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Old Worcester Road Proposed Development A resident reported that all e-mailed comments made to WDC between 22-26th November will have been lost as the Council’s computer system went down. This does not apply to letters, which have been posted onto the website, but any sent emails during this period need to be re-sent. The deadline for receipt of comments has been extended to 10th December. Information was provided re sports facilities, which the Chairman confirmed he will take into account.
Parish Website At last week’s meeting, the former website administrator said he felt he was not allowed to respond adequately to the letter he’d received and he tendered his apologies for the manner in which he left the meeting, explaining he did not feel he was being listened to.  Discussion took place re the fact that HPC need to be in full ownership of a dedicated website and this has now been achieved.  
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